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June16, 2003

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, Metropolitan King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Council Chair Sullivan :

I am pleased to submit for King County Council review and approval an ordinance relating to the purchase and sale of the property known as the Branch Villa Health Care Center, a nursing home in the central area of Seattle.  King County will facilitate the transfer of the property to the non-profit Opportunites Industrialization Center (OIC) in a simultaneous closing with HUD.  King County will purchase the property from HUD and transfer it to OIC on the same day.  King County will not incur any liability or expend any funds for all costs related to the sales transaction via a contract with OIC.

The current ownership entity of Branch Villa has defaulted on their HUD-backed mortgage and HUD has initiated foreclosure proceedings.  According to federal law, HUD may only conduct a negotiated sale on a multi-family property in foreclosure with a governmental entity.  HUD does allow a governmental entity to facilitate a sale to a non-profit entity in a simultaneous closing.

Background

The Branch Villa Health Care Center has been operating in the central area of Seattle for more than 30 years.  The center provides culturally relevant nursing home services to the community and is highly valued.  Branch Villa came into severe financial distress in November 2002, and DSHS took over the management of the facility.  DSHS was planning to close the center, however, the Community Coalition to Save Branch Villa was formed and took action to keep the center open.

The Community Coalition found OIC, a non-profit willing to apply for a license to continue running the center and to purchase the property.  After much hard work and perseverance OIC was grated a license to operate the facility.  When the Community Coalition learned of the law preventing OIC from negotiating with HUD for the purchase of the property they contacted me to ask for help from King County.  My staff worked with HUD, OIC and the Community Coalition to determine whether King County could take on this role.  My staff determined that the County could help the Community Coalition and OIC without exposing the County to any financial loss or liability.

King County will not expend any County funds for the purchase.  The funds for the sale and related costs will be deposited into an escrow account by OIC for transfer to HUD.  OIC has also agreed by contract to cover associated County staff costs.

This legislation is the culmination of some very hard work on the part of the Community Coalition to Save Branch Villa, OIC, and King County staff.  I recommend that the Council adopt the attached Ordinance, which authorizes me to enter into Purchase and Sale Agreements with HUD and with OIC of Washington in order to execute a simultaneous closing for transfer of the Branch Villa property to OIC.  If you have questions, please contact Maura Brueger, Deputy Chief of Staff in the Executive Office, at (206) 296-4001.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN: David deCourcy , Chief of Staff




 Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Maura Brueger, Deputy Chief of Staff, King County Executive Office


Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services

